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USDA Extends Application Deadline for 
Dairy Margin Protection Program to June 
22 
The re-enrollment deadline for the Margin Protection Program 
(MPP) for Dairy has been extended until June 22, 2018.  

The new and improved program protects participating dairy 
producers when the margin – the difference between the price of 
milk and feed costs – falls below levels of protection selected by the 
applicant.  

The re-enrollment deadline was previously extended through June 
8, 2018. The deadline is being extended a second time to ensure 
that dairy producers are given every opportunity to make a 
calculated decision and enroll in the program if they choose.  

This will be the last opportunity for producers to take advantage of 
key adjustments Congress made to provisions of the MPP program 
under the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018 to strengthen its support of 
dairy producers. USDA encourages producers contemplating 
enrollment to use the online web resource at 
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www.fsa.usda.gov/mpptool to calculate the best levels of coverage 
for their dairy operation. 

The next margin under MPP, for May 2018, will be published on 
June 28, 2018. Therefore, all coverage elections on form CCC-782 
and the $100 administrative fee, unless exempt, must be submitted 
to the County FSA Office no later than June 22, 2018. No registers 
will be utilized, so producers are encouraged to have their 
enrollment for 2018 completed by COB June 22, 2018. 

All dairy operations must make new coverage elections for 2018 
during the re-enrollment period, even if the operation was enrolled 
during the previous 2018 signup. Coverage elections made for 
2018 will be retroactive to January 1, 2018. MPP payments will be 
sequestered at a rate of 6.6 percent. 

To learn more about the Margin Protection Program for dairy, 
contact your local USDA Farm Service Agency county office at 
offices.usda.gov or visit us on the Web at www.fsa.usda.gov.  

 
USDA Enrollment Period for Safety Net 
Coverage in 2018 
Farmers and ranchers with base acres in the Agriculture Risk 
Coverage (ARC) or Price Loss Coverage (PLC) safety net program 
may enroll for the 2018 crop year. The enrollment period will end on 
Aug. 1, 2018.  

Since shares and ownership of a farm can change year-to-
year, producers must enroll by signing a contract each 
program year.  

The producers on a farm that are not enrolled for the 2018 
enrollment period will not be eligible for financial assistance from 
the ARC or PLC programs for the 2018 crop should crop prices or 
farm revenues fall below the historical price or revenue benchmarks 
established by the program. Producers who made their elections in 
previous years must still enroll during the 2018 enrollment period. 

The ARC and PLC programs were authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill 
and offer a safety net to agricultural producers when there is a 
substantial drop in prices or revenues for covered commodities. 
Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small 
chickpeas, corn, crambe, flaxseed, grain sorghum, lentils, mustard 
seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain rice, medium 
grain rice (which includes short grain and sweet rice), safflower 
seed, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed and wheat. Upland cotton 
is no longer a covered commodity. For more details regarding these 
programs, go to www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-plc. 

For more information, producers are encouraged to visit their local 
FSA office. To find a local FSA office, visit http://offices.usda.gov. 
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USDA Microloans Help Farmers Purchase Farmland and 
Improve Property 
Producers, Including Beginning and Underserved Farmers, Have a New Option to Gain Access to 
Land 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is offering farm ownership microloans, creating a new 
financing avenue for farmers to buy and improve property. These microloans are especially helpful 
to beginning or underserved farmers, U.S. veterans looking for a career in farming, and those who 
have small and mid-sized farming operations. 

The microloan program has been hugely successful, providing more than 16,800 low-interest loans, 
totaling over $373 million to producers across the country. Microloans have helped farmers and 
ranchers with operating costs, such as feed, fertilizer, tools, fencing, equipment, and living 
expenses since 2013. Seventy percent of loans have gone to new farmers. 

Now, microloans will be available to also help with farm land and building purchases, and soil and 
water conservation improvements. FSA designed the expanded program to simplify the application 
process, expand eligibility requirements and expedite smaller real estate loans to help farmers 
strengthen their operations. Microloans provide up to $50,000 to qualified producers, and can be 
issued to the applicant directly from the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA). 

To learn more about the FSA microloan program visit www.fsa.usda.gov/microloans, or contact your 
local FSA office.  

 
FSA Offers Safety Net Programs for Honeybee Producers 
The Farm Service Agency (FSA) administers two programs that have specific safety net benefits for 
producers of honeybees and honey. The Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) and 
the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) assist 
producers when disasters impact honey production or damage or destroy colonies, hives or 
honeybee feed. 

NAP is designed to reduce financial losses when natural disasters result in lower yields or crop 
losses, including honey. NAP coverage is equivalent to catastrophic insurance, meaning it covers 
up to 50 percent of a producer’s normal yield (must have at least a 50 percent loss) at 55 percent of 
the average market price. The NAP service fee is the lesser of $250 per crop or $750 per producer 
per administrative county, not to exceed a total of $1,875 for a producer with farming interests in 
multiple counties.  Eligible causes of loss include drought, freeze, hail, excessive moisture, 
excessive wind, hurricanes, earthquake, flood, and conditions related to damaging weather such as 
excessive heat, plant disease, volcanic smog or insect infestation.  

Producers must apply for NAP coverage for honey by Nov. 20 prior to the year for which they are 
seeking coverage.  

ELAP covers colony losses, hive losses and the loss of purchased feed intended for 
honeybees. For colony losses, producers must have losses in excess of normal mortality (normal 
mortality is 22 percent) as a direct result of an eligible adverse weather event or loss condition. For 
hive losses, the hive must have been damaged or destroyed as a result of an eligible adverse 
weather event or loss condition. Eligible adverse weather or loss conditions include Colony Collapse 
Disorder (for colony losses only), earthquake, eligible winter storm (colony loss only), excessive 
wind, flood, hurricane, lighting, tornado, volcanic eruption and wildfire.  For purchased feed, the 
program covers feed purchased above normal quantities to sustain bees during an eligible adverse 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/microloans


weather event or loss condition.  Under ELAP the producer must provide documentation that best 
management practices are being followed. 

Both the NAP and ELAP programs require producers to report the number of colonies they have in 
production to FSA by Jan. 2 of each year.  Honeybee producers must notify FSA within 30 calendar 
days of changes in the total number of colonies or when honeybees are moved to another county.   

For ELAP, producers must notify FSA within 30 calendar days of when a loss occurs or from when 
the loss is apparent. Producers with NAP coverage must file a Notice of Loss within 15 days of the 
occurrence of the disaster or when losses become apparent.  

To learn more about programs for honey and honeybee producers, contact your local FSA office.  

 
USDA Resumes Continuous Conservation Reserve Program 
Enrollment 
One-Year Extension Available to Holders of Many Expiring Contracts through Continuous Signup 

As part of a 33-year effort to protect sensitive lands and improve water quality and wildlife habitat on 
private lands, the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) will resume accepting applications for the 
voluntary Conservation Reserve Program (CRP). Eligible farmers, ranchers, and private landowners 
can sign up at their local Farm Service Agency (FSA) office between June 4 and Aug. 17, 2018. 

FSA stopped accepting applications last fall for the CRP continuous signup (excluding applications 
for the Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) and CRP grasslands). This pause 
allowed USDA to review available acres and avoid exceeding the 24 million-acre CRP cap set by 
the 2014 Farm Bill. New limited practice availability and short sign up period helps ensure that 
landowners with the most sensitive acreage will enroll in the program and avoid unintended 
competition with new and beginning farmers seeking leases. CRP enrollment currently is about 22.7 
million acres.  

2018 Signup for CRP 

For this year’s signup, limited priority practices are available for continuous enrollment. They include 
grassed waterways, filter strips, riparian buffers, wetland restoration and others. View a full list of 
practices. 

FSA will use updated soil rental rates to make annual rental payments, reflecting current values. It 
will not offer incentive payments as part of the new signup.  

USDA will not open a general signup this year, however, a one-year extension will be offered to 
existing CRP participants with expiring CRP contracts of 14 years or less. Producers eligible for an 
extension will receive a letter with more information. 

CRP Grasslands 

Additionally, FSA established new ranking criteria for CRP Grasslands. To guarantee all CRP 
grasslands offers are treated equally, applicants who previously applied will be asked to reapply 
using the new ranking criteria. Producers with pending applications will receive a letter providing the 
options. 

About CRP 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/crp
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In return for enrolling land in CRP, USDA, through FSA on behalf of the Commodity Credit 
Corporation (CCC), provides participants with annual rental payments and cost-share assistance. 
Landowners enter into contracts that last between 10 and 15 years. CRP pays producers who 
remove sensitive lands from production and plant certain grasses, shrubs and trees that improve 
water quality, prevent soil erosion and increase wildlife habitat. 

The new changes to CRP do not impact the Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program, a 
related program offered by CCC and state partners. 

Producers wanting to apply for the CRP continuous signup or CRP grasslands should contact their 
USDA service center. To locate your local FSA office, visit https://www.farmers.gov. More 
information on CRP can be found at www.fsa.usda.gov/crp.  

 
USDA Partners with Texas A&M to Help Veterans Seeking 
Agriculture Loans and Careers 
USDA announced a partnership between the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and Texas 
A&M’s AgriLife Extension Service to help military veterans obtain loans and pursue careers as 
farmers and ranchers. Secretary Perdue joined local dignitaries, members of the Armed Forces, 
veterans, and community leaders at the Dallas Farmers Market to unveil the new pilot program. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) is collaborating with AgriLife Extension Service on the pilot, 
which is part of the Texas A&M Battleground to Breaking Ground project. The program makes it 
easier for veterans to meet federal requirements to get FSA direct farm ownership loans, which can 
help provide access to land and capital. 

The pilot program, which will include 15 to 18 veterans, will roll out in three phases: an introductory 
workshop, a business planning curriculum, and a production curriculum over a period of 12 to 18 
months.  

Typically, loan applicants must participate in the business operations of a farm for at least three 
years during a 10-year period. However, as part of this pilot program, participants can combine the 
certificate they receive with their military leadership or management experience to satisfy this 
requirement. According to the U.S. Department of Labor, approximately 45 percent of armed service 
members are from rural America. 

Pilot program applications will be accepted from interested veterans between June 15 and July 20, 
2018, until 11 p.m. central standard time, apply here. For more information about USDA programs, 
visit newfarmers.usda.gov/veterans or https://www.farmers.gov. 

To learn about other ways USDA is supporting veterans, visit https://www.usda.gov/our-
agency/initiatives/veterans, and watch https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OAeLqXHUU3w.  

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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